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Consolidation Review Task Force – Organization and Operations Committee 
Meeting Minutes
March 5, 2014
9:00 a.m.
Location:  Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
In attendance: Elaine Brown (Chair), Sam Mousa, Tom Taylor, Bill Mason, Betty Holzendorf
Also: Task Force members Kay Ehas, Wyman Duggan, Georgette Dumont, Dwain Senterfitt, Opio Sokoni, Shannon Blankinship; Damian Cook – Task Force Administrator
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Meeting Convened:  9:06 a.m.
Chairwoman Brown called the meeting to order and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. Ms. Brown expressed the hope that the committee could complete its work on recommedations today and if so, would not meet next week. Damian Cook said that the next full Task Force meeting is currently scheduled for March 20, although a change to March 19th is being considered. A definitive e-mail will be circulated with the final date.
Central services/Internal service charges/shared services
Generally
The committee discussed the suggested recommendations regarding a focus on cooperation and shared services among the City and its independent agencies based on which agency has the best resources to host each service rather than forcing all entities to utilize the City’s central services regardless of the City’s ability to provide the best quality service. Other agencies have surpassed the City in their investments in services such as information technology. Betty Holzendorf argued against that concept as a form of deconsolidation, preferring that the City invest in making its system the best and then incentivizing everyone to use that system rather than creating their own. Dwain Senterfitt felt the problem didn’t lie with the provision of services as much as the incomprehensibility of the budgeting and billing system. He felt that elimination of the internal billing system for central services and budgeting for those services directly in the departmental budgets would give those providers an greater incentive to economize and be efficient because they would be directly accountable to City Council for their budget rather than being able to just push all costs out to user departments. Sam Mousa and Wyman Duggan advocated for a professional cost analysis study to determine the true costs for services and overhead and using that as the basis for departmental budgeting. 
Steve Rohan advocated a big picture approach and a general recommendation about developing a new system, without the Task Force trying to craft the full solution itself. Lori Boyer said that the two major issues are cost/billing and quality of service and the Task Force should say something about those issues. The group discussed to what extent the identified central services issues are related to structure versus management and funding levels. Service level problems related to insufficient funding won’t be solved by purely structural changes. There was consensus that greater clarity is needed on actual costs of services and overhead.
The wording for this recommendation will be refined to focus on greater analysis of true direct and overhead costs and use of internal billing only for direct costs, with departmental overhead being budgeted centrally by the provider department. 
Office of General Counsel
The committee agreed with the recommendation as proposed, with the clarification that Police and Fire Pension Fund is one of the independent authorities and that the constitutional officers are included in the definition of “departments, agencies and offices of the City.”
Special taxing districts
The group was generally in agreement with the recommendation as proposed, with the clarification that the term “special district” does not include tax increment districts. Bill Mason said that as long as citizens perceive that the current tax millage levy is insufficient to provide a level of service that they deem acceptable, efforts will continue to devise mechanisms to generate more funding for the service they want to see increased.
Jacksonville Public Library
The group discussed the distinction between departments that get to keep their fees (i.e. Building Inspection) versus departments whose fees are deposited into the General Fund (i.e. library fines). Sam Mousa distinguished enterprise function fees for service that are intended to be self-supporting from non-enterprise funds.  In his mind the distinction is that self-supporting funds are required to reduce expenditures (including laying off personnel) to live within their income whereas non-enterprise functions are often subsidized by the General Fund and aren’t expected to be fully self-supporting. The committee’s consensus was to leave the recommendation unchanged for now and let the full committee take another look at the next meeting.
Boards and commissions
The committee agreed with the general sentiment of reviewing boards and commissions periodically for continued relevance; Steve Rohan will work with Damian Cook on perfecting the wording. Mr. Rohan suggested that an amendment to the Council Rules would address the recommendation on providing additional information in board and commission appointment resolutions. Mr. Cook suggested categorizing boards and commissions based on their degree of power (advisory vs. substantive) and creation authority (state law, Charter, Ordinance Code, executive order) and that purely advisory bodies be periodically reviewed for sunset.
Employee health
Wyman Duggan pointed out the one-page description of the issue in the handout package. The proposed primary care clinic for City employees would be in addition to, not in place of, the existing employee health insurance program and would be intended to enhance employee health and thereby reduce health insurance premium costs over time. There is also a savings in employee time and productivity by having health care close at hand in the workplace. The question of whether this sort of primary care clinic system could be the basis of dealing with indigent care outside of the UF Health emergency room would be a subject for more exploration at a later date. Mr. Duggan stated that the recommendation is not intended to be specific to UF Health as the clinic provider agency as a means of helping to improve UF Health’s paying patient mix. UF Health could compete for the business along with any other health care provider. Kay Ehas recommended that the ultimate RFP for a service provider stress wellness promotion.
Public health
Steve Rohan felt that the Task Force does not know what the City’s legal or moral obligations are to provide for indigent care and public health and therefore any kind of specific recommendation would be difficult to make. Elaine Brown felt the recommendation should be to call for a thorough study of the indigent care issue by another commission appointed for that purpose. Sam Mousa suggested a stronger recommendation regarding development of an overall public health policy for the City and a better connection between the Health Department Director and the Mayor and his cabinet. A first-tier city should have a vision and a plan for the future of the health of its citizens. Lori Boyer said that public health has many aspects; one facet involves the relationship between the Health Department and the City administration, another facet involves City adoption of health-related policies in the Comprehensive Plan, information and input on air and water quality, public health issues, etc. Wyman Duggan objected to putting public health issues into the 2030 Comprehensive Plan because it could be very problematic in several ways, including the City’s lack of control over the state’s local health department office. Georgette Dumont said that she would convey this issue discussion to the Governance and Mission Committee for their consideration for inclusion in that committee’s strategic plan recommendation. 
Mr. Mousa suggested making the Director of the Health Department an ex officio member of the Public Health and Safety Committee as a means of making a formal connection between the Health Department and the City government. Ms. Boyer suggested that the director could be a resource to the PHS Committee by raising important public health issues and initiating discussion. Mr. Duggan suggested placing a policy in the Comprehensive Plan calling for a formal connection between the City and the Health Department. 
Next meeting
The committee will schedule a meeting next Wednesday to complete its work if necessary. The revised recommendations will be circulated to the members for review. Sam Mousa expressed his displeasure with the failure of the City Treasury to provide the promised list of $168 million in projects that have been approved by City Council and funding authorized but which are not scheduled for construction.
Meeting Adjourned:  11:55 a.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 
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